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awarding authority for all DFCs in  - was the appropriate recognition.  
Although eyewitness testimony substantiates the Petitioner was physically in 
control of the aircraft during the touch and go at , this does not 
contradict the fact that  was the aircraft commander, who is ultimately 
responsible of the aircraft during all phases of flight. 
 
Per reference (c),2 “the senior pilot, as commanding officer in the responsible 
control of fighting and flying the aircraft, is generally eligible for a higher award 
than other members of the flight crew.”  Since WWII, it has been an explicit 
Department of the Navy policy that the commander of an aircraft may be 
considered for a higher decoration than the other members of his aircrew if so 
warranted.  Therefore, there is nothing untoward about  receiving the 
DFC and the rest of his crew receiving a lesser award.  In fact, this has been a 
quite common occurrence during and since WWII.   
 
Based on the foregoing, we concluded the Petitioner is not entitled to the DFC. 
We found no evidence of material error or injustice, and therefore recommend 
BCNR deny relief in this case.  Were BCNR to grant relief in this case, such 
action would be inconsistent with the criteria and standards applied to all other 
Marines.  
 

The Board, in its review of the entire record and petition carefully considered your contentions as 
specifically outlined in your petition and in your AO rebuttal.  However, the Board unanimously 
determined, even after reviewing the evidence in the light most favorable to you, that at this time 
you do not merit consideration for the DFC.   
 
The Board concurred with the AOs conclusions and recommendations.  Additionally, the Board 
concluded that you did not present sufficient evidence to overcome the presumption of 
regularity.  The Board determined that when your award recommendation was submitted in 
August 1968, if your individual actions had merited a DFC, your chain of command would have 
submitted a DFC package for consideration at such time.  Accordingly, the Board concluded that 
you did not receive the DFC recommendation because your chain of command determined your 
actions merited a Single Mission Air Medal and no higher. 
 
The BCNR sincerely appreciates, respects, and commends you for your honorable and faithful 
service during your entire Marine Corps career.  Unfortunately, it is regretted that the 
circumstances of your case are such that favorable action cannot be taken at this time.   
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board.  In this regard, it is important to keep in 
                       
2 See supra, footnote 1 for the version of the awards manual cited as authority by NDBDM and BCNR, 
i.e., SECNAVINST 1650.1C (Navy and Marine Corps Awards Manual of 16 August 1963) . 






